Claypath and University Medical Group

Patient Participation Group

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday, 16th May 2019, at 6.00 p.m., Conference Room, University Health Centre, Green Lane.

PRESENT:

Gillian Bevan

(General Manager)

                               (Chair)

Dr Jan Panke
(GP Partner)
Dr Mike Smith
(Salaried GP)(Item 3.3 only)
Tracy Watson
(Deputy General Manager)
Meg Haskins

(Welfare Liberation Officer, Durham Student Union

Marion Holloway
Carole Lattin

Alan Bilsborough

Robin Harris

Barbara Fox

Robert Feasey

Paul Briggs

Peter Wilkins

Jean Williams
APOLOGIES:
Dr Andrew Kent

Dr Rob Catty

Sarah Cotes

Susan Goddard

1.
Welcome


The meeting welcomed Mrs Jean Williams as a new member on the Group.   
2.
Notes of last meetings
2.1
Practice and PPG members meeting held on 24th January, 2019
The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.

2.2
PPG members only meeting held on 28th March, 2019
The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.
3. 
Matters arising from above meetings
3.1
Membership
Gillian reported that PPG membership had increased since the last meeting from 14 members to 16 members, the two new members being Jean Williams and Matthew Dobbin. Of the 16 members, however, two received the papers for information only.  Active PPG membership was, therefore, 14 members.   
Gillian enquired what had led to Jean contacting the practice about its Patient Participation Group.  Jean commented that she had heard in the past about the group from Muriel Sawbridge and more recently considered becoming a member when she picked up a practice leaflet in the surgery.

Gillian indicated that the practice continued to actively display copies of the PPG Leaflet in practice waiting areas, and clinicians had been reminded to mention the PPG to patients who they considered might be interested.

3.2     Engaging with Student patients 
Meg Haskins indicated that she had organised two/three student forums specifically to discuss concerns about the practice.  Unfortunately these had been poorly attended. She agreed, however, to feedback from the forums at the next “PPG members only” meeting.

She suggested that in future the practice approach each College Welfare Officer as well as those leading student associations e.g. LGBT Association, and invite them to sit on the PPG. 

It was agreed that during Freshers’ Week the focus for the practice and students was to register with the practice.  It was suggested, therefore, that the practice defer from providing information to students at that time of “information overload”.  It was agreed, however, to advertise the catch-up sessions in colleges after Freshers Week. 

Robert Feasey enquired whether the practice had regular contact with University administration and whether the PPG had been discussed with them. It was agreed that Tracy and Dr Panke mention the PPG when they next met with University officers.  It was considered best, however, to work through Durham Student Union (DSU) to get messages through to students and to obtain a student presence on the group. 
Gillian suggested that the practice prepare a quarterly practice news bulletin, to e-mail to students through DSU, in much the same way as it prepared a quarterly bulletin for patients to pick-up in the surgery.  It was agreed that this was a good idea and that Gillian prepare a first draft bulletin.  
Meg commented that the meeting had previously discussed how to get more students using Patient On-line Access as only a small percentage of students were using this on-line facility. Tracy indicated, however, that the NHS was about to launch nationally a “NHS App” whereby patients did not have to come into the practice to activate their on-line account as required by Patient On-line Access. Instead they had to pass two security tests – show photographic evidence of their identity (passport/driving licence) and undertake a short video to send off to NHS England.  On successfully answering two subsequent security questions patients were then sent their passwords to enable them to access on-line booking of appointments and ordering of repeat prescriptions.  Meg agreed to mention this to her successor to promote during Freshers Week 2019.

Robert Feasey enquired whether the University were forthcoming with the practice regarding their expansion plans.  Dr Panke indicated that the practice held regular meetings with University officers and was aware that the University aimed to increase its student population to 23k by 2027.  The rate of their proposed expansion, however, was less clear. He commented, however, that the practice held regular meetings with the University, which largely focused on the registration, and overall communication between the University and the practice was good. 
A few members of the meeting sought clarification on whether students, who were only at University circa six months of the year, were expected to retain their GP registration at home or re-register where they were studying when at University.  Dr Panke commented that all students were advised to register where they were studying as it was important that whoever was looking after them during their studies had access to their full medical history/notes in order to provide appropriate care.

3.3 
Practice website
Dr Mike Smith, Salaried GP, attended the meeting at the invitation of the “PPG members only” group, to discuss development of the practice website. It was acknowledged that the website had been reviewed since the practice received a low rating for its “ease of use” in the National GP Patient Survey, 2018. It was considered, however, that the website could be more welcoming and easier to use and Dr Smith’s views on this were welcomed.  

Dr Smith commented that he had taken the opportunity to make some adjustments to the website following helpful feedback from PPG members who had reviewed other local practices’ websites. He took the meeting through the changes he had made and welcomed suggestions on further areas of improvement.

Dr Smith commented that monitoring traffic on the practice website informed the practice that most patients sought information on practice appointments, opening hours, and location.   He had, therefore, set up clear links to this information from the home page, along with links to Patient On-line access, ordering repeat prescriptions, and how to register.  

Through the search function he had also been able to establish that many patients sought information on physiotherapy – he had, therefore, added a page on how to self-refer through the local Trust and added a link to the CDDFT website and their physiotherapy self-referral form. Similarly he had added links to sexual health information.  

With regard to accessibility of the website, Mike commented that NHS Digital had developed criteria for mobiles and web browsers.  He had, therefore, increased the font size of the text on the practice website and demonstrated how information on the website could be more easily accessed on mobile phones by scrolling downwards which would be of particular benefit to the practice’s student registered population.

Marion Holloway considered that it might be better to purchase a website builder designed specifically for GP surgeries.  Mike commented, however, that he had based the practice website on the NHS Digital template with some minor modification as the practice was unable to use the NHS branding.


Marion considered the website was still not user friendly and suggested it needed more colour to help patients orientate around the website.  She also considered it would benefit from more pictures of the practice and practice staff, etc.  She commented that some of the quoted “special interests” of GPs were inaccurate, and suggested once this was put right adding a function to search GPs specialist areas of interest to identify who to contact regarding specific conditions e.g. ophthalmology.  It was agreed, however, not to pursue this as all practice GPs were medical “generalists” and could all, therefore, be consulted generally. Marion’s comment regarding accuracy of information on the website would be taken on board.
Robert Feasey enquired whether the website could be updated by other staff in the practice other than Dr Smith.  Mike confirmed that the website used Wordpress and that the content could easily be adjusted.  Gillian confirmed that she was able to update the website and other staff were also able to add urgent notices if required e.g. to indicate the telephones were down at one site.  Mike also commented that Wordpress helped Google to draw out information on the website for patients to use.  This meant that patients were drawn to the information they needed on the website rather than having to search from the website home page.  
Meg Haskins agreed to obtain student feedback on the practice website after the exams were over.   She did, however, request that the surgery opening times be added to the right hand side of the home page. She added that she preferred the simplicity of only using two colours – black/blue.

Carole Lattin enquired whether the website still had a Patient Participation Group section. This was confirmed but noted that it needed to be reviewed. She also asked whether the practice had a stance in relation to which fonts to use as the heading on the home page was in a different font to the text. It was agreed to amend this and that the practice should consider at some stage standardising the font it used for all practice communications.
Mike was thanked by the meeting for all the work he had undertaken on the website.  Although there had been a lot of comments on how it could be further improved it was considered that it was much better than the previously cluttered version.
3.4
Patient records

Paul Briggs enquired on the extent of information provided to patients when they requested on-line access to their records. 

Tracy Watson confirmed that patients only received information from their medical records from the date they signed up for on-line access and that the information was limited to READ code data only i.e. information pulled from the electronic patient information system which had been entered with READ codes.  Letters/documents were not available via on-line access but could be obtained on request from the practice.  This was because the practice needed to go through the documentation to ensure that it was safe to pass to the patient.
3.5
New GP Contract/Primary Care Networks
Dr Jan Panke, GP Partner, gave a background to the establishment of Primary Care Networks locally.  He explained that eighteen months ago the North Durham Clinical Commissioning Group (NDCCG) had formed “Teams Around Patients” (TAPS) which involved the grouping of GP practices of 50-60k patients.  The Claypath and University Medical Group had been included in the Durham East TAP which also included Cheveley Park, Bowburn & Sherburn, Coxhoe and Rainton practices.  

The practices had met regularly and worked closely with community providers from the County Durham and Darlington Foundation Trust (CDDFT).  The aim was to facilitate  

joined up working  between Social Services, Community Services, and primary and secondary care focusing particularly on provision for the frail/elderly and most vulnerable patients. North Durham CCG was ahead of the country in this work.

The new General Medical Services Contract was then issued earlier this year announcing that GP practices were to form “Primary Care Networks” (PCNs) from 1st July, 2019,, fulfilling a similar purpose to the TAPS created in North Durham. The PCNs were to involve groups of practices of 30k-50k patients.  
The practice then needed to determine whether it was to form a PCN with practices in the Durham East TAP (with a population of 60k+) or split from the Durham East TAP and form a single practice PCN (with a population of 33k+) on the basis of its specific student population and the need to address their health care needs as well as those of its more general practice population.  In consultation with practices in the Durham East TAP it was agreed that Claypath should split from the group to form its own PCN but that it would collaborate with other local networks on broader schemes e.g. extended hours, weekend opening, etc. 

Each PCN has to appoint a Clinical Director as its named accountable leader responsible for service delivery.  The Claypath and University Primary Care Network has appointed 
Dr Jan Panke as its Clinical Director. 

In the first year, PCNs are to be given funding by NHS England to employ a Social Prescriber who will have/develop the skills to prescribe services available in the community to benefit patient recovery, such as attendance at community groups to build esteem, counter loneliness, improve mental health, etc. In the medium/long term resources will also be made available to employ additional pharmacists in primary care. 

Paul Briggs enquired whether nursing/residential care homes would be included in PCNs. 

Dr Panke confirmed that the work of PCNs would definitely include integrated working with care homes – as already initiated by the Durham East TAP e.g. nurse visiting frail/elderly patients in care homes, pharmacist undertaking medication reviews in care homes, community matron care home visits, etc. 

The next stage in development of TAPs were for them to be approved by their respective CCGs and then by NHS England.

4.
Staff appointments
Gillian reported that three new staff had taken up appointments since the last meeting.

Nicola Tosney had been appointed as Medical Secretary, and Aaron Dawson and Sammy-Jo Watson as Medical Receptionists.  In addition, Cheryl Terry had changed role from Medical Receptionist to Medical Summariser and Medical Administrator assisting with patient requests for medical reports.

It was also noted that the practice had recently advertised for an additional Salaried GP and also for a Practice Nurse.   Interviews were held last week and Gillian was pleased to report that the practice had been successful in recruiting to both posts. Mrs Jane Naylor was to take up her appointment as a Practice Nurse in August/September, 2019, and Dr Deborah Skelton was to take up appointment as a Salaried GP (eight sessions) in February, 2020, after completing her GP training. 
5.
Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey Report, Claypath Medical Centre

(February, 2019)

Tracy reported that the Claypath Medical Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey had been undertaken in February, 2019, with the help of PPG member volunteers who had handed out survey questionnaires to patients and collected them in on completion. This had, as usual, proved very helpful and an overall return rate of 97.2% had been achieved.  Tracy thanked the volunteers for their support.
The meeting received the survey report and agreed that the results were largely very positive. 

Paul Briggs indicated that when he had been helping hand out the survey questionnaires a number of patients had indicated they were uncertain how to book appointments 2 weeks ahead and for the next day.  

Tracy explained that patients could book routine appointments up to two weeks in advance and select a preferred GP if available.  There was, however, a staggered release of appointments to accommodate medical need on the day but not access to specific GPs. Appointments were provided from 8.30 a.m. for book on the day acute/urgent medical issues and at 2.30 p.m. when the first hour of appointments the following morning were also available to be booked. Reassurance was given, however, that patients telephoning and unable to book an appointment if acutely unwell would always be seen. 

Nurse appointments could be booked ahead more than two weeks. 

Robert Feasey enquired how the practice dealt with patients who booked in advance but did not turn up. Tracy indicated that patients for whom the practice had a mobile phone number received a text reminder the day before their appointment. Patients who repeatedly did not attend were sent a warning letter and after three warnings were then discussed at a practice meeting when a decision was made whether to remove them from the practice list. A computer search was undertaken to identify patients who had DNAd which was then manually vetted. 
It was noted that Rob Catty had passed his comments on the patient survey to Gillian as he was not available to attend the meeting.  He considered that comments on the telephone lines, receptionists and the décor of the building should be addressed. He also mentioned that he found the website not easy to use and the introduction of on-line facilities slow.  

In relation to Rob Catty’s comments, Gillian indicated that the practice had bought a new telephone switchboard for each site within the last two years and reviewed the number of telephone lines in and out of each surgery.  She also indicated that it was the intention to rotate reception staff between each site to ensure greater staffing flexibility.  In addition, the practice was developing a Premises Improvement Grant submission to improve the main Claypath Medical Centre waiting area and had already submitted pre-application enquiries to the Local Authority with regard to replacing the wooden window frames from wood to UVPC and developing the derelict land to the right hand side of the entrance to the carpark for additional car parking spaces. 
It was agreed to develop an action plan of issues to address from the UHC Survey Report.  The following issues were agreed for inclusion: 

· To continue to develop the practice website to make it easier for patients to use;

· To continue with phased refurbishment of the Claypath Medical Centre e.g. interior to include refurbishment of main waiting room area; exterior to include replacement of rotten windows, etc.

· To reconsider using Self Check-Ins – initially at University Health Centre and after refurbishment at the Claypath Medical Centre;

· Dr Whitfield to re-record voice message on telephones.
6.   University Health Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey Questionnaire

Gillian indicated that the Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey at the University Health Centre was due to take place in May/June, 2019.  A copy of the draft survey questionnaire was included with the agenda.  The meeting agreed the survey questionnaire.


It was suggested that the practice seek PPG member volunteers to help hand out the survey questionnaires to patients at the University Health Centre.  Paul Briggs and Robert Feasey expressed initial interest in helping out.  It was agreed that Gillian send out a proforma for PPG members to indicate whether they were available to participate.  It was noted that the UHC survey was to take place from w/c Monday, 3rd June, 2019.
7.
Development of Patient Participation Policy


Gillian reported that as part of North Durham’s Primary Care Practice Based Budget Scheme 2019/20 practices were required to develop a Patient Participation Policy for approval by the Patient Reference Group.  Gillian commented that the requirement was to produce a document setting out how the practice promoted proactive engagement of patients and carers.

Carole Lattin suggested that the “PPG members only”  group take on responsibility for producing the practice policy and it was agreed that this would be the focus of their next meeting. 

8.
North Durham Patient Reference Group (PRG)News
Carole Lattin indicated that as she had not attended the last meeting of the North Durham Patient Reference Group she had no report from the meeting. She indicated, however, that the main issues continuing to be discussed by the PRG were the “Improving Access to Psychological Therapies” (IAPT) contract and Public Health services being cut by the local authority.  Carole expected to be able to report further on these two issues at the next meeting of the PPG group.  
7.
Dates and times of future meetings 

The next two meetings were agreed as:

11th July, 2019
PPG members only

5.00 – 6.00 p.m.                    at Claypath Medical Centre

10th October, 2019                 PPG and practice representatives

6.00 – 7.30 p.m.                    at University Health Centre
/GPB

17 May, 2019[image: image1.png]



PAGE  
1

